WESTMESTON PARISH COUNCIL            
MINUTES OF A  MEETING OF COUNCIL  HELD at the Parish Hall on Tuesday 12th March  2019 AT 7.30pm

PRESENT :-

Mr. R. Mills   -   Chairman



Mr. M. Clark



Mrs, C. Farrands



Mrs. T. Haughton



Mrs. C. Mills
 


Mr. V. Tickner

In Attendance:   Mrs. C. Swan MBE – Clerk to the Council.

Three Members of the public .

      The Chairman welcomed members of the public.   Two residents of Spatham Lane asked whether the Council is aware of the extent of erosion of the verges in the Lane.   Residents are very concerned over safety issues caused by the erosion which in some places is about a metre and a half.   Some have put out cones and logs to try to alert motorists – but it is very dangerous.   The following factors are thought to be relevant:   RDH coaches are running down the lane as a “rat run”  - even though there is a 7.5 ton weight limit their vehicles are of 24 tons.   The signs indicating the 7.5 ton limit are hardly visible and wrongly placed.   Browns vehicles are speeding down the Lane – have they got permission and when will the work be completed at the Farm?   Who is responsible for re-instating the verges ?

The Chairman replied and said that WPC is aware of the situation and for many years has campaigned for a speed limit to be introduced in the Lane.   Contact had been made with Browns and they agreed to instruct their drivers to keep to a 20mph limit – but it appeared that in some cases this was being ignored.   This will be followed up.   It is understood that when the work at the Farm is completed, the owners will re-instate the verges.   With regard to the end-date of the work – this should be within the next month.   This will be monitored by the Council.   Contact has been made with the Principle of Plumpton Ag. College regarding the size of coaches and we are informed that they are looking into the acquisition of smaller vehicles.   Coach drivers will be reminded of the restrictions in the Lane.   It is acknowledged that driver behaviour is mainly to blame but badly placed signs (sometimes very dirty) also contribute to the current dangers.      The Chairman said that the good news is that there is now a very strong possibility that a speed limit will be placed in the Lane – following the results of a study instigated by WPC.   

A resident of Underhill Lane addressed the Council regarding a planning application put in by the owners of “Dunster”, Underhill Lane for a replacement dwelling.      He expressed concern over the size of the proposed house – which is in excess of the stipulated 30% of existing dwelling.   The design is out of character and the size of the roof may not be acceptable by South Downs National Park Authority.   These concerns were noted by councillors and will be taken into consideration at agenda item 8.

The Chairman thanked members of the public for their contributions.       
1. Apologies for Absence – were received and accepted from Mrs. K. Golding.                  
2. Minutes of the previous meeting held on 8th January 2019  (previously circulated) were approved and signed.
3. Declarations of Interest:   None were made.
4.    Financial Matters:- 

(a)   Payment of the following invoices was approved:- 
Mrs. C. Swan – Clerk’s office expenses from 1//4/18 to 31/3/19 including computer facilities, printer, copier, telephone and broadband connection:   £390. Chq.no 000124
Mrs. C. Swan: postage & sundry items as invoice:  £11.29   chq.no 000125
Mrs. C. Swan:  salary for October, November, December 2018 and January, February & March 2019 - £850.   Chq.no 000126

Mrs. C. Swan:  travel expenses from 1/4/18 to 31/3/19 - £88.20.  chq.no 000125 

Mrs. C. Swan:  re-imbursement of External Audit fee paid to PKF Littlejohn LLP - £240.  Chq.no 000127.    Note:  This payment was authorised in September 2018 and chq.no 000115 sent but was lost.   Payment was therefore made by direct bank transfer from the Clerk’s personal account.
5.   Resignation of the Clerk:   Members acknowledged receipt of the letter circulated by the Clerk and expressed regret at her decision.   It was agreed (a) that the clerk should stay in post until the end of May 2019.   (b)  The Chairman and Vice-Chairman be authorised to seek a replacement and that proposals be circulated to members before confirmation.
6.   Elections 2019 – Members were reminded that the elections take place on 2nd May for District and Local (Parish & Town) Councils.   Notices will be posted as usual and any information receive from Lewes DC will be circulated immediately.   (Members are responsible for obtaining their own nomination papers which must be submitted to the District Council by no later than 4pm 3rd April 2019)
7.
Beacon Parishes Neighbourhood Plan Implementation:   The Chairman invited Mark Clark to update members.   He said that further implementation meetings had been instigated and that Westmeston PC will construct the agendas.   The focus will be on Spatham Lane and pursuing the 40mph limit and other safety issued and the drafting of a Protocol for making joint responses to planning applications – where relevant to the BPNP.   The agreed Plan does in fact set out how responses should be made but DPC are very quiet on the subject.  Cllr Clark has begun the task of drafting a Protocol which will be circulated to members when ready.    In the meantime, care needs to be  taken in submitting responses to planning applications that impact on the BPNP.   The Chairman thanked Cllr Clark for his excellent work on this matter.   
8.
Planning Matters:-   
            (a)   Application received and circulated:   SDNP/19/00957/FUL – “Dunster”, Underhill Lane, Westmeston – for replacement dwelling.   Members discussed this application and the following points were made:   The size and design of the proposed dwelling might not be acceptable to SDNP under it’s own Policies – the replacement building is well over 30% larger than the existing and it may be visible from the Downs.   It is not possible to judge other material considerations without contacting a Planning Officer at SDNPA and it was agreed to authorise Cllr. Mark Clark to liaise accordingly.   He will then draft a response which will be circulated for the approval of members and then submitted by the Clerk – by the 28th March deadline.   A full site and traffic management plan must also be requested (in view of the narrowness of the Lane) .
            (b)     The situation concerning the Keymer Gap and possible housing encroachment was discussed.   It was noted that Ditchling RFC are proposing changes to the entrance of their ground .   Any development in this area will impact on the Neighbourhood Plan and needs to be monitored.   Cllr Clark agreed to report back to members when further information became available.     
9.
Westmeston Jubilee Pathway Trust:    
             The Chairman gave a short report.   Enquiries about ownership of land are ongoing.   The proposed project is still very much alive.
10.      Voluntary Litter Picking Scheme:   The establishment of this Group (co-ordinated by Mrs. Cathy Mills) was warmly welcomed.   The Vice-Chairman said that at the moment, financial support was not necessary from WPC because Lewes District Council was happy to provide equipment & health and safety advice.  
11.
Lewes District Association of Local Councils:   Cllr Tickner referred to the Minutes circulated to members and gave a brief update.   He referred to the establishment of a group (not as part of LDALC) set up to discuss road safety, policing and other matters and enquired whether WPC would like to be represented on this?   The Clerk advised that it would not be appropriate to consider this until the status, aims and objectives of the group were known.   Cllr Tickner was invited to provide such information and the matter would be referred to the next agenda.
12.
Items for Information & referral to next Agenda:   Annual Risk Assessment:   Cllrs. Mrs. Haughton and Mrs. Mills agreed to carry out the risk assessment for consideration and approval by members.   (Please notify the Clerk of any other items by no later than 26th April).

13.
Date of next meeting: Tuesday 14th May at 7.30pm.   Please note: this is the Annual Meeting of Council – which will be preceded by the Annual Parish Meeting at 6.30pm   Refreshments will be served between 7 and 7.30pm.   
 Signed.................................................
Chairman.       
